
Summit County Board of Health Meeting Minutes
Summit County Health Dept. Conference Room
650 Round Valley Drive

Park City, Utah 84060
Meeting also conducted via Zoom

Monday, April 4, 2022 
	Topic
	Discussion
	Action or Summary

	Attendance
	Board Members Present:  Chris Cherniak – Chair, Chris Ure, Heidi Gordon, Roger Armstrong, Dorothy Adams, Ilyssa Golding - Absent, Doug Evans - Absent
Staff Present: Dr. Phil Bondurant - Director, Jennifer Morrill, Holly Hair, Colleen Blonquist, Shelley Worley, Brian Craven, Louise Saw, Derek Moss

	
	**WORK SESSION**
	

	Recognition of Contact Tracing, Case Investigation, & Clinic Registration Staff
	The meeting was called to order at 4:02 p.m. 
· Derek Moss shared that the formal contact investigation team is being dismantled. The team, Susan Mottice, Mary Antannori, Geri Ovard, and Jane Singer have worked closely with epidemiologist to give data to make decisions and have done a lot of work virtually. The team has been watching for outbreaks and gave warning to the Health Department following trends. The program was dissolved as of April 1st, and brought back in-house.
· Susan Mottice has worked with the Department of Health for thirty years in various roles, including epidemiologist. Carolyn Rose assembled the senior team with many years of experience. The team initially worked six days per week, but has moved to five days per week, reaching out to COVID cases. Any lab test was reported to the Utah Department of Health and put into the database. The team would call the positive cases to open an investigation, including contact, quarantining, and isolation. Most of the work was done during the outbreak of the Delta variant, with hundreds of cases per day. There is a list of interview questions to ask, which is reported to the State, then potential contacts are contacted. There is a primary database where data is collected then analyzed by Louise Saw. Over ninety percent of contacts have been receptive.
· Chair Cherniak stated that the work and dedication of the Contact Investigation team deserves recognition. Shelley Worley stated that the team has provided support for overwhelmed staff, who owe the team a lot. Dr. Bondurant stated that everything with the covid response has been done on the backs of the contact staff, and it is important that they receive the recognition for the work they did. Louise Saw stated that the Contact Investigation team literally saved lives, and it has been an honor to work with them.
	Summary: 
· The Contact Investigation Team has been dismantled and brought back in-house.
· The Contact Investigation team was recognized for all the work they have done during the Covid pandemic and thanked for literally saving lives.



	Covid-19 Report
	· Dr. Bondurant shared that there has been a reemergence of the community due to the positive outlook of covid trends. Every county in Utah is in the low transmission index except Summit County, which is due to Summit County having the highest number of testing opportunities. The CDC denotes Summit County as low transmission. Higher testing equates to a higher percent of positivity and a higher case rate. Covid is now considered to be an endemic. The Public Health Emergency has been removed for Summit County. This is the last Board meeting where the covid-19 report will be a standing agenda item. 
· Shelley Worley shared that the Richardson Flat testing site has been closed and moved to Round Valley. Testing will be available Monday through Friday from 9am to 4pm until the end of the school year. Testing is available in Kamas on Tuesdays, and Coalville on Thursdays. Insurance will be accepted for testing and there are options for the uninsured. There has been an average of forty to fifty tests per week. Testing is also available at pharmacies, doctor’s offices, etc. At-home test kits are still available.
· Chair Cherniak asked about the ba-2 variant. Dr. Bondurant answered that research shows there is a higher transmissibility with ba-2, but with mild symptoms. There will still be trends and spikes, but at this point we have all the resources to provide the highest degree of protection to keep people from experiencing severe illness. The vaccine is not intended to prevent covid, just to prevent severe outcomes, like ending up in the hospital. Hospitalizations are very low for covid-19. There have been a lot of secondary positive tests where someone comes into the hospital for another reason and tests positive for covid. Testing numbers are for residents, not visitors.
· Board Member Armstrong cautioned against becoming complacent. There are high numbers of variant cases in surrounding states, and we should stay vigilant. If tests reveal spikes, we need to make sure the community is aware. Dr. Bondurant stated that wastewater epidemiology will continue for a while. Derek Moss and his team will continue to keep up with covid along with other diseases under the traditional disease model.
	Summary: 
· Covid trends are looking positive, and the covid response is winding down and considered an endemic.
· Testing for covid-19 will continue to be available.

· There will still be trends and spikes with covid, but we have the resources to provide protection against severe illness.
· Covid will continue to be monitored along with other diseases under a traditional disease model.

	2021 SCHD Annual Report

	· Dr. Bondurant shared that the Annual Report went virtual a few years ago. The Annual Report will be posted to the Health Department website and be available to the general public. A lot of the report is focused on covid, but it is expected that many items will be amplified this year. The information will be used to plan for the 2023 budget. It is suspected there will be a different approach taken next year. The Annual Report is meant to be engaging.
	Summary:

· The Annual Report was shared and will be available to the general public on the Health Department website.
· The Annual Report will be used to plan the 2023 budget.

	WIC Program Overview and Update
	· Jennifer Morrill, the WIC (Women, Infants, and Children) program director introduced herself and staff, Colleen Blonquist, and Holly Hair. 
· Jennifer Morrill shared that WIC is a federally funded nutrition education and supplemental food program for low-income pregnant and postpartum women, women who are breastfeeding, infants from age 0 to 12 months, and children ages 1 to 5 who are at a nutritional risk. WIC started as a pilot program in 1972 for pregnant women who had ailments due to lack of food as a short-term intervention program. All foods offered are a prescriptive food package and specific foods must be purchased. WIC is a supplemental food program. WIC is a huge advocate of breastfeeding and has breast pumps and other aids available at no charge.
· 43 percent of infants nationally are served by WIC. There were 467 participants in Summit County last year. Summit County was one of the only clinics in Utah with an increase in clients during the pandemic. The cost of the WIC program is an average of $46 per participant per month, for an annual total of $156,822. Most of the money stays within the county stores. Summit County has the only virtual WIC clinic in the state, with virtual breastfeeding classes available. There has been a transition from checks to an EBT card that is mailed to the recipient.
· The benefits of the WIC program include increased breastfeeding rates, increased hemoglobin levels, and fewer underweight pregnant women. Some challenges include decreased enrollment across the nation, locally higher cost of living, and USDA changes to the program. WIC is closed when the government shuts down. There has been a formula recall for the company that WIC has a contract with, but the company has provided a solution.
· Future goals for the WIC program include increased enrollment, have an online portal and online EBT, and advocate for change to the food packages with an increase in fruits and vegetables. There is a mobile unit available, but many participants do not want everyone to know they are using the program. Personal vehicles are sometimes used. Other ways to provide WIC services need to be found.
· Shelley Worley shared that Jennifer Morrill and staff helped during the covid pandemic and thanked them for their help.
	Summary: 
· Jennifer Morrill shared an overview of the WIC program. 
· Future goals for the WIC program include increased enrollment, an online portal for the program, and advocating for food package changes.



	
	**Consideration of Approval**
	

	March 2022 Board of Health Meeting Minutes
	· Board Member Ure made a motion to approve the March Board of Health meeting minutes as written. Board Member Gordon seconded the motion. Motion passed 5-0.
	Summary:

· The March 7, 2022, Board of Health Meeting Minutes were approved as written.

	UALBOH Representative
	· Dr. Bondurant shared that each local Board of Health needs a Board Member representative for UALBOH (Utah Association of Local Boards of Health). Dr. Bondurant is the Staff representative of the Summit County Health Department for UALBOH.
· Board Member Gordon made a motion to appoint Chair Cherniak as the Summit County Board of Health Board Member Representative for UALBOH. Board Member Ure seconded the motion. Motion passed 5-0.
	Summary:

· The Board of Health approved a motion to appoint Chair Cherniak as the UALBOH representative.

	
	**PUBLIC COMMENT**
	

	PUBLIC COMMENT
	· No public comment was made, and the public comment portion of the meeting was closed.
	Summary:

· No public comment was made.

	
	**DIRECTOR AND BOARD COMMENTS**
	

	Health Department Director’s Comments
	· Dr. Bondurant shared that the financial committee will meet in May one hour before the Board of Health meeting.
· The UALBOH symposium was held last week. Dr. Bondurant and Board Member Adams attended. There was a focus on health equity this year. The symposium is held every year. It would be helpful to have Board member input and participation.

· There was a Health Department leadership retreat held with a focus on communication and health equity. The mission statement was revamped. 

· There will be a planning session for the Board of Health in June, and the Board will make a presentation to the County Council in July.
	Summary:

· The financial committee will meet in May.
· UALBOH symposium was held with a focus on health equity.
· The Health Department leadership retreat was held.
· There will be a Board planning session in June and a presentation to the County Council in July.

	Board Member Comments
	· Board Member Ure stated there was a meeting with himself, Board Member Evans, Dr. Bondurant, and Nate Brooks to discuss sewer quality on the East side of the county. Updates will be shared.
· Board Member Adams stated it would be helpful to have an after-action report done for the covid pandemic. It is hopeful that all Health Departments will look at the lessons learned. Chris Crowley is working on the report and will present it in July or August.
· Board Member Armstrong shared that Cindy Keyes will most likely be the new County Auditor. Dr. Bondurant stated that he is excited for Cindy. Hiring will be done for a new Business Manager in September.
	Summary:

· Sewer quality for the east side was discussed at an outside meeting.
· An after-action report will be done for the covid response and will be presented in July or August.

· Hiring will be done for the new Business Manager in September.

	Board Chairperson Comments
	· Chair Cherniak reminded Board Members to view the Open Meetings Act training online if they have not already done so. 
	Summary:

· Open Meetings Act training is available to view online.

	Adjourn
	· The meeting adjourned at 5:45 p.m. 

· Board Members Ure and Gordon made a motion to adjourn. Motion passed 5-0.
	Summary: 

· The next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, May 2, 2022, at 4pm.
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